PCSP 

Minutes of 

Policing and Community Safety Partnership Meeting
Policing Committee
Derry City and Strabane District Council 
    Tuesday 26 July 2022
Via WebEx/Hybrid Meeting – St Columb’s Park House
	Present:
	Ald Maurice Devenney, Ald Darren Guy, Ald Keith Kerrigan, Ald Drew Thompson, 

Cllr John Boyle, Cllr Martin Reilly, Cllr Jason Barr, Cllr Paul Fleming, Cllr Christopher Jackson, Cllr Michaela Boyle (in attendance until 10.30am), 
Mr Paul Boggs (in attendance until 10.30am), Ms Úna McCartney, Ms Linda Watson, Mr Thomas Conway, Mrs Mary Casey.
PSNI: Chf SI Ryan Henderson, Temp CI Yvonne McManus, Con John Bannon
Sinead McLaughlin MLA

	In Attendance:
	Dermot Harrigan (PCSP Manager), Vanessa Russell (PCSP Officer).

	PCPM 22/22
	Apologies

Ciara Bond (PCSP Administrator).

	PCPM 23/22
	Introduction and Welcome
The PCSP Chair, Ald Darren Guy, welcomed all to the PCSP Policing Committee Meeting.  Mr Paul Boggs, the new nomination of Vice-Chair, was welcomed to the meeting. Chf SI Ryan Henderson, CI Yvonne McManus, and Con John Bannon from PSNI were welcomed to the meeting.
The Chair commended the PSNI Team, PCSP, CSW, and Council Staff on the great work at the Clipper Festival.  Both the Chairperson and the PCSP Manager attended the Clipper event.  There were great crowds but unfortunately part of the festival had to be cancelled due to the adverse weather.  The Chair thanked all statutory agencies who had stepped up to the mark.
In relation to the floods, Council made it clear that it was their belief that DfI were not up to the task on Saturday night.  He advised that PSNI used vehicles to get sandbags to people who needed them.  Foyle Search and Rescue, NIFRS, and the local community/farmers stepped up to the mark to respond.  It was suggested that Sinead Mc Laughlin MLA would press the Infrastructure Minister for action, especially in rural areas, eg, Curryfree, Ardmore, etc.

An independent member raised the issue of the recent ‘notice of motion’ which caused alarm and stated that there was no factual correctness within the notice.  The independent member stated he felt that this Council motion was not only a personal attack on him but on every member of the PCSP.  He stated that the motion was inflammatory and an email had been sent to the City Solicitor in advance of the meeting to inform him it should not be allowed to be tabled or discussed.  

Unfortunately, the motion was tabled and discussed and although it was good to see councillors talking about it, it was felt that the slanderous intent of the motion was an attack on his integrity and indeed on the integrity of all PCSP staff and members.  

The independent member sought a meeting with the City Solicitor, Chief Executive, and Head of Service, to discuss at what stage would the City Solicitor step in. On that basis, the independent member said he was seeking a meeting to see at what point a person cannot table a motion because it is factually incorrect and libellous.  The independent member also referred to the fact that as there is an election coming up it was likely that another motion would be put forward to attack PCSP and therefore put all in danger if tensions were raised. He stated he had great sympathy for the staff as it was an attack on them and if the motion had gone forward about a member of staff from the leisure centre/airport or any other Council service he does not believe it would have been heard.  The independent member stated he was concerned about the level of support PCSP was getting from Council, he was alarmed and annoyed at the motion, and of the response by the City Solicitor who allowed the motion to go ahead.
An elected member echoed the comments in relation to the blue lights service at the weekend, the farmers, and local community representatives.  All were well advised on what was happening re the clean-up and £1000 funding.  MLAs need to push to speak to DfI in relation to repairing roads in the district.  Clean up has been raised, general maintenance of gullies has caused serious problems and nothing has been done since 2017.
The elected member said he took on board the independent member’s comments.  He said it is known that ‘notice of motions’ are screened by the City Solicitor and some have been pulled in the past.  It was stated that his party supported independent members and the PCSP Team and requested the following was put on record.
The elected member stated some people complain about PCSP, however their wards and community groups are getting significant funding from PCSP.  Can elected representatives do anything else to support independent members and staff?  Staff must be disgusted.  Can we help facilitate a meeting with CE and City Solicitor?

The PCSP Manager stated that a meeting had already been requested on 2 occasions to meet with Chief Executive, City Solicitor, and Head of Service, for PCSP.  He said staff were upset about the ‘motion’ and are liaising with their trade union on how to move it forward.

An elected member congratulated Mr Paul Boggs on the position of Vice-Chair.  He referred to the exemplary response from the emergency services with regard to the flooding.  He said the supporting role from PSNI in the Waterside was excellent and played a significant role in preventing further damage to properties.  The service went above and beyond and this should recognised.  

Other emergency services, particularly NIFRS, played a key role in diverting flood water away from homes.  Our understanding that when a call re flooding comes in, the calls are triaged via the call centre.  Given the vital role that NIFRS play in flooding events, the elected member suggested that PCSP should write to NIFRS to highlight the key role they play when there is flooding and request that any calls from areas with a history of flooding are prioritised, as any delay could have devastating consequences.  It would therefore be very important that these calls are prioritised by emergency services.
The elected member concurred with what the independent member had said previously and understood why members and staff of PCSP were hurt and offended by the notice of motion that went to Council.  The elected member said that from their party’s perspective they did not support it and stated that it was encouraging to see so many other elected members stepping up to support the role of PCSP.  Defamatory remarks were out in the open and as a party the Solicitor was challenged before and during the meeting to see why it had been allowed to be heard.  The party feel that the best way to protect the integrity of PCSP and to protect staff and members is to have transparency in the process.  The elected member stated they would like to have public meetings and use Council’s method using virtual and broadcasting meetings live over the internet.  The party would be keen for PCSP to explore that to promote openness, transparency, and accountability to protect members and staff.  It is not known what stunts potential candidates could come up with and the best way to counter these is to have open meetings.
Another elected member congratulated Mr Paul Boggs as Vice-Chair and wished him good luck for the upcoming year.  He concurred with the remarks in relation to the response to the flooding at the weekend and the work over the Maritime Festival.  It was the work of the emergency services that prevented further damage during the flooding.  There was a great response from PSNI who moved sandbags to areas where they were needed and helped load vehicles.

The elected member stated he agreed wholeheartedly with the comments made by the independent member.  He said the independent members were referenced as voluntary members and this was reflected in the vote in the Council chamber when it was defeated.  The elected member said his party was not happy with the content of the motion and considered amending it but agreed that the party would vote against it.  The comments made in the debate by other people; they will have to stand over that themselves.  The elected member said he was happy to support PCSP to meet with the City Solicitor and others.  It was taken on board the impact this has had on PCSP staff.  Many elected representatives were able to draw on the supporting paperwork provided by PCSP to challenge some of the nonsense coming from elected representatives in the chamber.  The elected member stated he was looking forward to hearing the outcome of the conversations with the City Solicitor.

The new Vice-Chair, Mr Paul Boggs, thanked al members for their well wishes in his new role.  He said he visited some homes in Ballycolman on Sunday who had been affected by the flooding and the home owners praised NIFRS.  Without NIFRS the damage would have been so much worse.  Without the work of the local community and residents, the damage would have been greater than it was.  It was important to recognise that these people stepped up to support neighbours and they need to be commended.
In relation to the independent member’s comments the Vice-Chair said he agreed with much of what was said.  The Vice-Chair stated it was the integrity of independent members that had been questioned.  We are trying to make a difference in our communities and it is wrong that members have been slated so publicly.  The Vice-Chair stated it was worth noting that the same people who brought the notice are the same people who complain about the issues in their communities in relation to ASB, drugs, etc.  On one hand they say PCSP are one thing but on the other hand they are welcoming some measures put in place by PCSP, e.g. CSWs.  The Vice-Chair stated he would offer whatever support he could going forward.

An independent member agreed with what had been stated previously and was happy to back up any comments etc, to show support.  In relation to the community sector, resilience plans were set up many years ago for the City and district.  The independent member stated there was a new officer in place and the plans now need to be updated.

An elected member referred to the flooding and said it had been well covered.  In relation to previous comments made re the motion it was reiterated that independent members had the unequivocal support from SDLP representatives on PCSP.  The independent member stated he was frustrated that the motion was allowed to be presented and proposed that PCSP write to the Chief Executive requesting a meeting ASAP.  This would show support for independent members who are carrying out their role as good will and want to be part of a safe community.  The elected member stated that all elected members need to stand shoulder to shoulder with the independent members to ensure there is an explanation going forward.  PCSP was robustly defended by elected representatives.
Cllr J Boyle proposed PCSP write to Council’s Chief Executive requesting a meeting.  This was seconded by Ald M Devenney.

The independent member who had mentioned the ‘motion’ thanked members for their support.  Whilst the issue of flooding was a separate issue it was not raised as the ‘notice of motion’ was very important.  He stated his disappointment that he had not even had an acknowledgement in relation to the request for the meeting, despite 2 requests being submitted.  He made the point that there seems to be a mistaken thought that they have some sort of parliamentary privilege in Council but said that is not the case in Council.  If a Councillor airs in a public forum and makes slanderous remarks in public, then that person is responsible for libel against a person.  Council itself cannot be libelled but individual councillors can.  The independent member stated he needed to be careful and was more than glad for other members to attend the meeting.  He said he wanted clarification from the City Solicitor to check the threshold for stopping a notice of motion.  The independent member thanked all PCSP members for their discussions.

The Chair agreed with all that had been said and the meeting with Chief Executive and City Solicitor needed to take place so they could hear what PCSP are thinking.  He agreed with Cllr Jackson and would endeavour to hold meetings in some sort of public setting however mentioned there were still restrictions due to Covid.  The Chair stated that PCSP would explore streaming live the same as Council meetings.  He agreed that independent members and staff have the right to feel safe while carrying out this role.

An elected member stated it was important for PCSP to request the meeting as other members had the same concerns as the independent members therefore it was important that the Chief Executive hears from the PCSP board.  The elected member stated he was disappointed that the independent member was still waiting to be contacted with regard to the meeting therefore the request from PCSP needs to happen as soon as possible.



	PCPM 24/22
	PCSP Minutes of 28 June 2022 DSPCSP 30/22-39/22 (WebEx Meeting)

The Minutes of PCSP Meeting held on 28 June 2022 were checked for accuracy.  The minutes were proposed by Ald M Devenney and seconded by Cllr J Boyle.
An independent member requested an amendment to section dealing with safety forums (35/22) Para 8 where it says that feeder lanes at Madam’s Bank Roundabout were requested.  This should be changed to ‘secured feeder lanes’ as they have already been secured.



	PCPM 25/22
	Correspondence
The PCSP Officer referred to the following correspondence which had been circulated to members:

· Letter to Infrastructure Minister regarding road safety at Caw Roundabout – letter issued and awaiting a response.
· Confirmation of PSNI funding for Community Safety Wardens (£50,000) and CCTV (£50,000) – news was welcomed from PSNI re funding.
Members were advised that the tender for monitoring CCTV is currently out and closes mid-August.  Members will be kept informed of the progress on this tender.

Chf SI Henderson stated that PSNI were delighted to provide the funding for both CSW and CCTV and said it underlined PSNI’s commitment to supporting these excellent services.




	PCPM 26/22
	Presentation of Police Performance for 2022/23 (01/04/21-30/06/22
Chf SI Ryan Henderson said his thoughts went out to all the people affected by flooding over the weekend.  The multi-agency response was excellent and he thanked PCSP members for the comments and positive feedback in relation to PSNI support.  The community did a lot of heavy lifting alongside PSNI and he stated he was really impressed by the local response.  

Chf SI Henderson congratulated Mr Paul Boggs in his role of Vice-Chair and wished him well over the coming year.
Chf SI Henderson took members through key issues:

12th July period passed and was one of the most peaceful.  Sadly, there were some hate incidents at bonfires with elected material being displayed on these.  An ongoing investigation is taking place in relation to this.

Maritime Festival/Clipper/Foyle Cup – PSNI were proud to be involved with the recent events over the past week.  It is important that policing plays a positive part in these events and provides a great opportunity to advocate for the City.  Significant planning went into these events and PSNI were pleased to be involved.  Feedback has been very positive.  Superintendent Beatty was Silver Command and all PSNI personnel were happy to be involved.  There was a great buzz in the City which was good to see.
Apprentice Boys Event 13th August – PSNI are engaging with organisers on this and it is hoped that community tensions remain low.  This will be the first Apprentice Boys event post-Covid and preparations are well advanced.  Chf SI Henderson stated he would be happy to give a briefing on the issue if members wished to contact him by telephone.  
15th August Bonfires are to take place the same weekend as the Apprentice Boys Event.  NPTs are supporting the community in Galliagh – some material has been removed and this was followed by some disorder.  PSNI offer support for Cllr Brian Tierney and they stand strong with him and his family.  CI Calderwood will be leading that operation.
Crime Prevention and Problem Solving – the Clipper Event was a good opportunity to get key Crime Prevention messages out via a bike marking event.  The Crime Prevention Officer was central to this and good coverage is given on radio via Drive FM on fraud, etc, and this coverage is to continue over the coming months.  PSNI Social Media Campaign re summer burglary will run in partnership with PSNI and PCSP.  CPO will identify vulnerable people.

Shoplifting – this has been a focus recently and PSNI will continue to work with shops to see what can be done to support them and to encourage shop owners to report incidents.

Activities - a range of activities have taken place over the past few months in each DEA/NPT.
Vulnerability – 3 pressing issues are people presenting at bridges with suicidal ideation; A&E is often a focus for police activity and missing persons.  In June alone, there were 48 missing persons.  A focus for our partnership is how PSNI can support people especially when there is a mental health crisis.  There are concerns about young people going missing and PSNI continue to work with children’s homes to train managers in order that they can provide support when required.
Launch of Operation Relentless – PSNI to identify people and have them arrested if they pose significant harm and request the public support on this.

Launch of Hallmarks of NH Policing at Mossley Mill – It is important that NP is front and centre of this where PSNI outline their commitment, share good practice, develop problem solving, and work alongside the community to respond.  CI Y McManus will lead the hallmarks in Derry and Strabane and PSNI will keep PCSP updated on the progress.

Chf SI Henderson informed members that he took part in selection of officers in UK assessment centre to become ACC or above.  He stated he was successful and had to go to England for 3 months on strategic command post in order to be able to apply for higher roles.  Due to this Chf SI Henderson confirmed that he will be doing a handover to Chf SI Nigel Goddard who will take over his position next week.  He stated he had the most incredible privilege of being DC in Derry and Strabane, had learned a lot in his time, and looked forward to introducing Chf SI Nigel Goddard to PCSP.
The Chair congratulated Chf SI Henderson on his success and said he hoped to work with him again in the future.  He stated PCSP looked forward to meeting Chf SI Goddard.

	PCPM 27/22
	Questions/Issues in relation to the Report as follows:
An elected member congratulated Chf SI Henderson and wished him well in his endeavours in the future.  He said it was important to build relationships with NPT officers.  The elected member thanked Chf SI Henderson for the report which covered a lot of issues.  He said he sat on CCI and was well aware of the number of suicides across the area.  Offenders need to be brought through the justice system.  

The elected member mentioned the issue of photographs of a Garda car on Lurganbuoy Road, Castlederg, over the recent days, and said there were serious concerns about how this happened.  Whilst there is a process it needs to be reported.  There were claims that it was half a mile down the road or even as far as Castlederg.  The elected member queried how it happened, was it reported, what was the mechanism for reporting, and were the officers armed?

Chf SI Henderson was thankful for the sharing of images of the AGS vehicle.  He confirmed that there was a process for reporting movement of AGS into NI and PSNI into ROI.  Colleagues in Letterkenny were asked to provide information as to what happened.  It had not been reported to PSNI so this is being looked into; it looked like a local car so would have been unarmed.  AGS colleagues do not have the same technology as PSNI to track vehicles however PSNI have asked the question and PCSP members will be kept updated on any information that is received.

An elected member wished Chf SI Henderson all the best going forward and stated PCSP were sorry to lose him from the district and looked forward to working with Chf SI Nigel Goddard.  There were a lot of significant improvements in relation to the report, eg, reduction of crime.  The elected member brought up the stark issue of drugs seen in communities.  Whilst there was a reduction in trafficking and possession offences, drugs continue to be a serious problem; they are readily available and if looked at from a societal perspective, the war on drugs is being lost.  Drugs are readily available to those most vulnerable and to our children in our community.  This is very concerning and the elected member felt the supply of drugs on the streets has increased.  The elected member requested information on what initiatives were coming forward from PSNI to address drug dealers in our community.  

There is concern re consistency on reporting; some irregularities between reporting of certain offences between each area and he asked was the same approach applied, e.g., sexual offences in Waterside is a lot higher than sexual offences that are reported in our City and District.  How is this data collected?
With regard to engagement/relationship between EA staff, there has not been progress to address issues that arose following the policing operation at the Easter Monday parade which is having a negative impact on the community.  EA are organising activities, however engagement with young people on the streets is a massive gap.  EA staff have withdrawn the offer to provide support on the streets and it is having a detrimental impact in terms of issues within the community therefore the elected member asked what has been done to try and address the problems, rebuild the trust that has been lost by our youth service.

The elected member stated concerns from community had been received re police engaging directly with very young children and this points to the gap in the issues that have arisen from youth workers not being on the streets.  This has led to serious concerns from members of the community who are concerned by young people, under 10, being asked questions by PSNI, eg, ‘Do you know who lives in that house?  Do you know where such and such is?’ This is PSNI trying to get information from very young people and this could be addressed if the relationship with EA and PSNI was re-established.  The elected member said he welcomed the engagement of PSNI in schools but these concerns are from the community.  The elected member asked, ‘What is being done to mend the relationship with EA?’

Chf SI Henderson stated that he was clear that the misuse of drugs remained a scourge broadly in NI which is a real concern for PSNI.  He referred to the section of vulnerability and mental health within the report and said if anyone went o A&E they would see that drugs are a major factor which is exacerbating people’s vulnerability, damaging their mental health, and ultimately their communities.  He agreed 100% with the comments and said he was really concerned with poly drug use, ie, multi-drug use and stated a lot of these drugs are legally obtained, eg, Diazepam (obtained in pharmacies but used by people who they are not prescribed for).  This is made worse by legal drugs being obtained via the internet.

Drug addiction is a health issue primarily but a real cross-cutting issue for society and Police have a role to play in terms of enforcement.  PSNI work closely with addiction/recovery services in the town.  Supply is dwarfed by demand; there is a waiting list for treatment services.  This is a really important vehicle to help people who need medical support, housing support, etc.   

Chf SI Henderson said that members would be aware that in Belfast, via the homeless community, PSNI have concerns re drug overdoses.  

PSNI work closely with CCI around how PSNI can support and prevent those deaths.  It is difficult to reduce the demand for drugs in our area and policing has a role to play in catching those dealers.

Chf SI Henderson in reporting consistency stated he was happy to have an offline conversation in relation to particular concerns. PSNI have significant audit checks and are held to a high standard re integrity of data as people need to know how much crime is being reported and what we have to do to ensure this is maintained at a high standard.  With regards to sexual crime it is likely this is linked to the hospital as they report issues to PSNI.

Chf SI Henderson said that Superintendent Beatty had done a lot of work with the PCSP Manager to localise the PCSP report to give a sense of what was happening in each DEA.  This might lead to anomalies in how information is presented.

In relation to EA; He advised that this remains a real concern with regards to the relationship breakdown.  Some of voluntary youth services do not want to be seen working alongside the Police.  The PSNI place real value on this work to stop young people getting involved in crime, disorder, gangs, etc.  trained youth workers are vitally important to guide and mentor young people away from this.  Work is still ongoing but in some areas they do not want to work with Police and Chf SI Henderson stated he was sure there were a host of young people who would have got into trouble, had they not been involved with EA.  Chf SI Henderson confirmed he met with John Lynch and Arlene Kee in EA to try and progress this.  PSNI are trying their best to re-establish the relationships and more than happy to get involved in proper conversations.  He believes this is progressing as Sergeants and Inspectors are working on this.  PSNI are 100% committed to getting this back on the right footing and stated he was happy to listen to any ideas in order to get this going.

An independent member mentioned 2 issues in relation to the performance report.  There is an unfinished sentence re Strathfoyle where it does not say what the issue is.  Drugs – an arising issue in new Oakbridge development and issue of levels of drugs in Foyleside.  Issue of sex offences on City walls and in the Waterside.  The independent member stated it was not just a policing issue, it was a societal issue that needed a solutions-based approach bringing in education, health, and community safety forums.  These could be used as an area where change could take place and the independent member suggested a task force to look at drugs, sex crimes, and the issue of public health in the City.

Chf SI Henderson said he was happy to engage in any positive initiatives to reduce drugs.  With reference to sexual crimes he stated that historically it was a very under-reported issue.  A lot of reports are historical which he stated was an incredibly brave thing to do and seeing the uplift in reporting might be a more realistic number of these crimes being reported where previously they would not have been reported.  PSNI Violence against Women and Girls Strategy encourages people to come forward and report so that PSNI can respond holistically, eg, to the night-time economy, etc.

CI Yvonne McManus confirmed that the issue in relation to Strathfoyle was a typo.  She said that the issue of drugs was a real concern across the district.  She said that embedding the hallmarks of NPT would underpin what PSNI are doing re drugs/crime in the community.  In relation to vulnerability, a meeting was held with FS&R to review the tasking of them to the bridges.  Every opportunity is looked at to address drugs in the district.  With regard to crime recording and spikes in monthly meetings; PSNI look for analytical data, take it apart, and seek opportunities to see what is changing so this can be addressed before it becomes a big problem.  The relationship with EA is very disappointing as PSNI rely on good relationships to do their work properly for the benefit of the community.

Con John Bannon confirmed that youth services were on the ground over the Maritime Festival and PSNI worked alongside them; to the naked eye there is no issue, their services are up and running.  As a local patrol officer, it is possible and standard that PSNI would talk to young people as they meet them.

The Chair spoke advised that he spoke with Superintendent Beatty at the Maritime/Clipper Festival and he was very happy with engagement with members of the public.

An elected member passed on his personal congratulations to Chf SI Henderson and on behalf of PCSP and Council wished him well with the hope he would be back in our area once Chf SI Henderson had completed the process.  The elected member referred to the prevalent issue of vulnerable people camped out on the streets, taking alcohol and other substances.  The report mentioned on-street begging and whilst this sometimes comes in waves, the question is what are the mechanisms available to PSNI officers to approach individuals to provide help and assistance?

Chf SI Henderson responded by saying if he sees someone who is homeless the starting point is how can PSNI help them.  Police officers are trained on being trauma informed and PSNI are trying to balance having a significant event and having people feel safe, and to try and discourage begging, etc.  It is hard to be supportive and yet address nuisance and ASB.  He stated that last week there were a few things that contributed to issues, eg, weather, access to money.  PSNI work very closely with CCI, CCTV, and voluntary support services.  In terms of supporting homeless people, there are a lot of support options available.  With regard to begging PSNI get a sense that people travel in to do this.  PSNI are alert to human trafficking on this also.

Con John Bannon said a massive piece of work had been carried out in the City over the last number of years re vulnerable people on our streets.  There are partnerships with a lot of agencies in relation to this, eg, Foyle Haven, local charities, PCSP, and others to address issues.  In relation to begging, PSNI approach a person first to check the vulnerability side before the criminal justice side.  PSNI work with agencies to provide shelter, food, clothes, etc.  There was a spike re ASB and drinking at the Maritime Festival as an additional £300 was dropped into their bank accounts.  PSNI worked hard with First Housing to get people off the street to get them home, food, sobered up, etc.  A lot of work goes on in this regard and this work will continue in order to manage this situation.


	PCPM 28/22
	Any Other Business

The PCSP Manager stated that in relation to the Policing Plan NIPB were happy to arrange and event for the formation of Policing Committee reports and update members on the hallmarks of NPT.  NIPB requested that this be arranged for the end of September.  The PCSP Manager confirmed he would work with the PCSP Chair to secure dates.
Trailer Marking Event – event to take place on 11th August 2022 at Thomas Conway’s Farm in Park.

Fresher’s Week – the CSW are working with UU at various locations in September. 

	PCPM 29/22
	Date of Next Meeting
The Chair thanked all for attendance at the meeting.  

It was agreed that the next PCSP Meeting would take place on Tuesday 27 September 2022 Hybrid – Harbour House Boardroom. 
The date of the meeting with the City Solicitor and Chief Executive to be circulated to members once arranged.

The meeting closed at 11.48 am.
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